SPECIAL JOINT MEETING
 of the 

HEMPSTEAD HARBOR PROTECTION COMMITTEE

and 
MANHASSET BAY PROTECTION COMMITTEE

FINAL MEETING MINUTES

Meeting of May 21, 2008

North Hempstead Town Hall – 7:00 pm

NOTES: Items Requiring Action are Italicized and underlined in Bold.

              Because of the special presentation at this joint meeting with the Manhasset Bay Protection 

              Committee, the agenda for the remainder of the meeting was abbreviated.

Present:  Bill Clemency (Chair and Flower Hill); Eric Swenson (Director), Dan Maddock (Sea Cliff), Aldona Lawson (Oyster Bay); Patrice Benneward (Glenwood / Glen Head Civic Association and Manhasset Bay Protection Committee); Carol DiPaolo (Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor); Len Shaw (Roslyn); Fred Pollack (North Hempstead Town Council, Joel Ziev (North Hempstead); Pasqua Dziadul (Sands Point); Jeff Ziev (North Hempstead); Jill Guiney (North Hempstead); Jennifer Wilson Pines (Village of Manorhaven / North Shore Audubon Society); Eileen Keenan (NY Sea Grant / DEC); Jeffrey Bass (Village of Great Neck) and Lawrence Bourguet (Village of Plandome Heights).
Call to Order - Bill and Patrice called the meeting to order shortly after 7:00 pm.  

SPECIAL PRESENTATION – Eileen Keenan of New York Sea Grant / NYS DEC gave a PowerPoint presentation on the state’s new Phase II stormwater permit requirements which took effect on May 1, 2008 and run through to April 30, 2010.
Here is a brief overview of the major points in her presentation:

The new permit number is GP-0-08-002.  The reason why it is only a two year permit rather than the anticipated five year permit is that the regulated community raised so many comments that DEC decided that they needed time to more thoroughly address them.  The DEC has provided its responses to comments at its website: http://www.dec.ny.gov/chemical/43150.html. Over the next two years, DEC will review these issues.

Eileen broke the new requirements into three major categories: 1) programmatic; 2) minimum control measures and 3) watershed improvement strategies (which affect municipalities that discharge to certain TMDL water bodies).

Programmatic changes are those that are program-wide (e.g. annual reporting). While the Year 5 Annual Report could be in the same format as the Year 4 report, the 2008-2009 (“Year 6”) report will be in a different format which is yet to be determined but likely to be more detailed.  In addition, MS4s are required to prepare a Storm Water Management Plan by March 9, 2009.  This plan does not have to be submitted to DEC but must be available in the event that the municipality gets audited. Eileen emphasized that it is critical that this be a very detailed and documented plan (see page 74 of the permit).
Another new requirement is that of “third party certifications”. Municipalities must now obtain a written certification statement from any third parties (including contractors) who assist them in meeting their stormwater responsibilities (such as cleaning out the catch basins).  This would also apply to organizations like this Committee.  When asked if the new inter-municipal agreement forming the Committee suffices as the third party certification, Eileen could not say (note that the agreement specifically mentions that the Committee will be undertaking Phase II stormwater activities on the part of its members but does not specify particular activities for specific years, etc.).

There are also new requirements for municipalities that discharge to certain impaired waterbodies.  These include 303(d) and TMDL waterbodies.  The 303(d) sites are listed in Appendix 2 of the permit – which do include Hempstead Harbor and Glen Cove Creek.  In the case of Hempstead Harbor and Glen Cove Creek, this involves pathogens and silt and sediment.  The permit now requires that the municipality ensure that there is no net increase in discharge of the pollutant involved and that this be assessed by using monitoring and computer modeling by January 8, 2013.  If necessary, the municipality’s storm water management plan may have to be modified.
For TMDLs (which at present only apply to discharges to Oyster Bay Harbor and Mill Neck Creek – which does include the City of Glen Cove), the regulations now require that municipalities undertake certain specific minimum control measures.  Since a TMDL for shellfish pathogens has recently been adopted for 27 waterbodies on Long Island including Hempstead Harbor, it is likely that these requirements will also be imposed on the Hempstead Harbor municipalities, possibly as part of the announced “near term permit modifications” that DEC is working on.  Some examples of these requirements are: 

· Public education on pathogen sources and impacts, septic systems, geese and pets and livestock and horse manure best management practices.
· Local laws prohibiting feeding of geese

· Pet waste bag program (such as the installation of DogiPots bag dispensers)
· A program (such as GeesePeace) to manage goose populations.

The permit also requires for pathogen-impaired waterbodies (likely to eventually include Hempstead Harbor) that a program be developed and enforced to ensure that septic systems and cesspools are inspected and maintained at least once every 3 years.  The municipality must establish the legal authority to carry out and enforce such a program.

An additional programmatic change includes the ability to disseminate the annual report by posting on a website (after publishing notice) rather than holding a public meeting (which would still be allowed).

With regard to illicit discharge detection and elimination (IDDE), municipalities must have a PROACTIVE program, not one that merely responds to complaints or reported spills.  The new permit requires municipalities to map their “preliminary sewershed boundaries” by March 9, 2010.  What is meant by “preliminary” is not defined.  This essentially means that municipalities must map their storm sewer systems and show where they interconnect (even if they involve pipes belonging to another municipality) and where they originate from in the watershed.  All outfalls must be inventoried and physically checked at least once every five years. The outfall reconnaissance must follow the procedures set forth in the Center for Watershed Protection’s Illicit Discharge Manual (copies of which can be provided by Ms. Keenan). In addition, an attorney must certify that the municipality’s local law is equivalent to the state’s model law.

For construction sites involving an acre or more, there are also new requirements.  These include an attorney certification that the municipality’s local law is equivalent to the state’s model law and that municipalities must sign off on a builder’s Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) Acceptance Form before the builder submits it to DEC.  Since the signing of this form certifies that the SWPPP meets the state’s requirements, this form essentially shifts the burden of reviewing state permits to the local municipalities. The municipalities must ensure that its reviewers and inspectors as well as construction site operators are properly trained.  Municipalities do not have to provide the training to construction site operators – only ensure that they are trained.  
Similarly for post-construction activities, an attorney must now certify that the local law is equivalent to the state’s model law.  Municipalities must inventory their post construction practices by May 1, 2009.  For those with pathogen impaired waterbodies (again currently Oyster Bay Harbor and Mill Neck Creek but likely to apply to Hempstead Harbor), a storm drain retrofit program must be developed which includes procedures to identify sites and develop projects, procedures for permitting, design, funding, construction and maintenance and must have approvable plans and schedules by March 9, 2011.

For good housekeeping measures, as mentioned earlier, third party certifications will be required for all contractors who assist with storm water measures. An operation and maintenance program must be in place to prevent or reduce contaminated runoff from municipal operations.  Employee training must be included and proper procedures, schedules, recordkeeping and reports must be maintained. Municipalities must do self assessments every 3 years.
Note that this summary is not meant to be all-inclusive.  It is meant only to highlight some of the most significant changes that affect our members.  The full permit can be found on the DEC’s website at: http://www.dec.ny.gov/docs/water_pdf/ms4permit08.pdf
Following the presentation, Ms. Keenan fielded questions and answers as well as comments from the Committee.

Attached please find a copy of Ms. Keenan’s PowerPoint presentation.  This can also be found on the Hempstead Harbor website (under documents): www.Hempsteadharbor.org
Following the meeting, the Hempstead Harbor Protection Committee held a separate meeting.
Approval of Minutes of April 9th meeting – a motion was made to approve the minutes with no changes by Dan Maddock and was seconded by Kevin Braun.  It was approved unanimously.

Announcements, Reminders, & Upcoming Events 

· HarborFest – Pt. Washington Town Dock – June 1st (10:00 public / 6:00 set-up) – Eric reminded the committee that we will be running an information booth at this event and that all are welcome to be on hand.  
· NYS DOS EPF Workshop held on May 15, 2008 – Eric reported that he, Dan Maddock and Myralee Machol attended this workshop at Planting Fields Arboretum which was held by NYS Parks and NYS Department of State.  Applications are due June 30, 2008.  The most significant change since last year is the fact that counties are now eligible to apply but they must partner with a municipality.  Another change is that grant categories have been added for projects dealing with climate change and sea level change.   NYS Parks has $21 million to allocate (same as last year) and NYS DOS has $23 million (up from $17 – 18 million last year).  For NYS Parks grant applications, additional points are given to projects in the Long Island North Shore Heritage Area (LINSHA). This is not the case for DOS grants. After an initial overview, the workshop broke into two smaller discussion groups – one for each agency’s grant offerings.  Eric attended the Department of State’s breakout session which was conducted by Dennis Mildner. The DOS pointed out that they are tightening up on outstanding grants and will generally expect grants to be completed within 5 years of issuance.  Note that there is now a new mailing address for grants as they are being processed by a different office.  Joint applications are encouraged and he stressed that applications should be brief.  There is also a new category for downtown hamlet revitalization.  Dennis can also now e-mail MS Word versions of the application.  He can be reached at dennis.mildner@dos.state.ny.us or called at 518.474.4457.  When asked to give a ballpark figure on the percentage of grant applications funded and the percent of requested funding granted, he responded that last year DOS received applications for $62 million in funding and they funded $17 million, of which about $3 million went to Long Island.  There were 35 applications from Long Island and more than 20 of these were funded.
Eric mentioned that in response to his question, Mr. Mildner stated that EPF funds could be used for the purchase of underwater cameras, flow meters and other equipment needed to conduct illicit discharge investigations and to provide training in its use.  The Committee decided that Eric should attempt to obtain specifications and prices necessary for a grant application and that if the Committee were able to meet the match requirement, that a grant application should be submitted.

Eric also stated that he had reviewed with Dan Maddock the possibility of applying for a fourth phase of the implementation of the Scudder’s Pond Subwatershed study for two of the remaining items that have not been funded.  These are as follows: 

1. eliminating direct discharges along the southern bank ($5,767) 

2. replacing the Shore Road weir with a two-stage spillway ($57,675)  
             The village has agreed to provide the match for these and the Committee approved the filing of this 

              grant application. Eric will prepare the grant application.
Water Quality Monitoring Programs - Carol DiPaolo mentioned that this year’s water monitoring program began last week and that the monitoring equipment was checked out and serviced by the manufacturer (YSI).  Only minimal repairs were necessary this year.  She noted that a turkey vulture was spotted in the harbor for the first time recently and that they have been seen elsewhere as well.  She also received reports of a diamondback terrapin being sighted at the Sea Isle site which she was glad to see as she was concerned that the viaduct re-construction may have damaged the population.  Eric noted that since the last meeting, the Committee, through the Village of Sea Cliff, has entered into an agreement with the Coalition to perform the 2008 water monitoring program.
No Discharge Zone status – Eric reported that he had been in contact with Jim Olander from US EPA in April and that EPA received the application from DEC in early December, 2007.  On April 21st, Eric was advised that EPA was beginning to review the petitions for completeness and that this should take about a week.  Mr. Olander stated that most of the NDZ applications forwarded by the DEC are found to be complete.  Following the review, they will do the 30 day public notice (most likely the Hempstead Harbor’s and Oyster Bay Harbor’s applications will be noticed together). Mr. Olander doubted that they would make the May 1st publication deadline so most likely, it would be submitted on May 15th. If so, the best case is therefore that official designation will be around July 1st.  Eric has been trying to reach Mr. Olander since May 15th, so far without success.
Coastal Signage II Project Update - Eric mentioned that the Committee is awaiting approval on its signs from the Department of State (DOS).  Nancy Rucks from DOS advised Kevin earlier this week that our signs are “next in the pipeline” after they finish reviewing another project.  DOS advised Eric that they only have two staff people reviewing $ 1 million worth of signs around the state and asked if Eric could put together a detailed list showing all of the DOS’ comments and how they were implemented and if not implemented, the reasons for not implementing them.  Eric put together the requested document and sent it to DOS the following day.  Eric also mentioned that in response to some requested corrections, a revised version of the Cedarmere sign was made and sent to DOS.  Fred Pollack mentioned that the Manhasset Bay Protection Committee is considering rejecting its signage grant and producing its own signs with its own funds rather than deal with the cumbersome approval process used by DOS.  A discussion ensued about the DOS’ approach and how best to deal with it.  The Committee agreed to support any efforts by MBPC to improve the NYSCRIP signage process. 
Scudder’s Pond Subwatershed Study, Retrofits & Improvements – Eric pointed out that he is still waiting for approval of the two Scudder’s and one Powerhouse Drain RFPs and for information from DOS on advertising in the State Contract Reporter.  The distribution list will be expanded to include WBE abnd MBE firms.  On the storm drain retrofits, Eric stated that they are still hung up on sampling protocol methods.  He indicated that he found a device that allows for storm drain covers to be removed more easily and provided the information to Carol DiPaolo with a request that she look at the manufacturer’s website and see if this looks feasible.  If we can remove the grates, this should solve the sampling issues.  Dan Maddock mentioned that the Village has a contractor that lives locally and may be able to assist Carol with the grate removal. Dan will look further into this possibility.
Powerhouse Drain Subwatershed Plan  - see discussion on Scudder’s Pond above.
Other Business and Updates – 
Glenwood / Glen Head Civic Association - Patrice mentioned that she had heard that the Town of North Hempstead Board of Zoning Appeals was scheduled to vote on the Glen Harbor Partners (“Hin Fin”) application that day.  Fred Pollack stated that he believed that the applicant had asked for the decision to be tabled. Note: Kevin Braun checked and found that the Board of Zoning Appeals reserved decision.
Manhasset Bay Protection Committee – Patrice distributed “clings” (removable vinyl stickers ) that state:


[image: image1]
She has printed about 600 and will distribute these at HarborFest and elsewhere.  The cost about 65 cents each.
Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor – Carol mentioned that it appears that the lower harbor has seen increased sedimentation over the winter, possibly as a result of the re-construction of the viaduct and that Karen Chytalo of DEC is setting up a meeting with the U.S. Geological Survey who may be able to determine the extent of changes.  The Committee and the Coalition will be invited to attend this meeting.
Town of North Hempstead – Kevin mentioned that three of our coastal signs were apparently uprooted and washed away during a recent Nor’easter during a high tide.  These signs were on the point of land south of Bar Beach along the nature trail where the former sand mining conveyor entered the harbor.  Kevin was able to find one of the signs in the mud below and is having it re-installed.  Eric asked Carol to keep an eye out for the other two signs when she is in the lower harbor.

Sands Point – Pasqua Dziadul mentioned that the Committee was mentioned on the front page of the April 24th issue of the Port Washington News.  The article was entitled “Lands End Subdivision Hearing Attracts a Crowd” and mentioned that “Eric Swenson from the Hempstead Harbor Protection Committee mentioned that the endangered breeding birds in the adjacent Prospect Point Bird Sanctuary and wetlands area could be harmed by the development”.   Pasqua gave a copy of the article to Eric for the Committee’s file.
The meeting adjourned at about 9:30 pm

 *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  * 

NEXT MEETING – June 25th at 7:00 pm at Flower Hill Village Hall (location tentative Bill will check availability)
“


When it Rains It Drains into


Manhasset Bay, Hempstead Harbor


and Long Island Sound





I keep the storm drains on my street


clean and pollution-free











